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Drawing of Westmount Park from the city engineer's office dated 1913 depicts the library
without its 1911 addition, suggesting an earlier date. The street shown beside Victoria Hall

was once Belmont Avenue.




Foreword

like to think that, in a generation from now, Westmounters will regard the

Library Renewal Project as today’s unequivocal statement of our faith in
the future — and as Westmount’s most important building project of the latter
half of this century.

Yet, while it almost “had to be written”, I was a bit chary at first in
proposing we commission a history of this project, fearing it might look like
an exercise in self-congratulation for this current Council. But all of us felt
that it was important to set out just what happened — while our memories
were still fresh.

Polishing this jewel in Westmount’s crown has not been easy. You can't
polish a jewel without friction, and you can't create a superb building such as
this without conflict, as the following history shows.

Yet citizens got value for their money: I think we have delivered a $10
million building for three-quarters of that cost. To use tax money wisely, you
have to treat it as your own. Public money is squandered when no one is
accountable, when buildings go up without passion and without confidence.

Even though I've referred to the refurbishment of the library as this
Council’s finest achievement, the concept was developed well before 1991.
Without May Cutler’s vision and determination, it would never have even got
on the drawing board.

To single out anyone else for special mention is perhaps a little unfair,
given the tremendous number of citizens and stafl who contributed to the
success of this project. But I highlight, nonetheless, the immeasurable
contributions of Raymond Ullyatt, John Bridgman, Caroline Thibodeau,
David Culver, and Bruce St Louis. And, of course, Peter Rose — whose brilliant
concept was vindicated in the end.

It was a task of perseverance, passion, and politics. All those who worked
on the project gave a piece of themselves, and, in return, got enormous
satisfaction from seeing a job well done.

PETER E TRENT
OcToBER 1995



(above) Ravine in Westmount Park, 1911

(opposite page) Westmount Public Library as it was in 1899




The Jubilee Gem of 1899

ooking back a century to the days when farming

was commonplace in Westmount, it seems quite
remarkable that the Westmount Public Library
could have been conceived and built in such
enduring fashion in only two years.

For not only was it to be the first municipal
library in Quebec, but also it was to be one of the

few separate library buildings in Canada at the time,

most libraries sharing space in other institutions.

What the city fathers, despite their pioneering
vision, would not have foreseen was just how many
parallels would emerge some 95 years later when
new generations took up the task of renewing the
library to “pass on the light”.

There was a familiar ring in 1995 to a letter
written in July 1898 by Mayor Fred W. Evans to
McGill librarian Charles Gould explaining problems
with the original architectural design:

“I am very much afraid that the plans as they
will go through will not satisfy your ideas of what a

library should be,” he wrote, “but we have to cut
our coat according to our cloth, and it is the best
we can do.”

With few library models in Canada, it was to
New England that the local municipality turned for
inspiration once it decided to build a public library
to mark the 60th anniversary of Queen Victoria's
reign in 1897.

That the Diamond Jubilee monument should
take the form of a library reflects the heritage and
character of the citizens. Mainly of English and
Scottish roots, they held education and reading in
the highest esteem. (In the restoration of 1995,
symbols of French heritage and culture were to be
incorporated to reflect the changing population.)

Enjoying Town status, Westmount was mush-
rooming into a favourite residential suburb of
Montreal. The population grew from 4,885 in 1896
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to 7,716 in only three years. Housing expanded up
the mountainside and there were great schemes for
“street railway” service up the hill. Residents
complained about reckless carriage drivers.

They petitioned for water and drainage systems
and continually sought to repair bridges that
crossed the ravine running through wooded
Westmount Park.

In this setting then, on June 7, 1897,
Councillor William Douw Lighthall steered a
motion through Council to build and stock
“a [ree public library” as recommended by the
permanent memorial subcommittee of the General
Committee of Citizens. To be erected on a site of
10,000 square feet in the park, it would be
financed by the $13,000 windfall the Town had
obtained two years earlier in a court case against
the Coates Gas Company for failing to provide
contracted services.

A library by-law adopted by council on October
4 was submitted to property owners at a special
public meeting on October 18 at 10 o'clock in the
morning. It was unanimously accepted, no one
demanding a poll or vote as was customary for
large expenditures.

In January 1898, a library committee of trustees
was established composed ol three elected mem-
bers, three members of council and the mayor,
James R. Walker, a member ex-officio.

With less than 18 months before the library
would open, Robert Findlay was named architect.
A native Scot and Westmount resident, Findlay had
already designed the Sun Life Assurance Building at
Dominion Square and would soon be called on to
design Westmount Hall (the forerunner of Victoria
Hall) and later, with higson Frank, Westmount
City Hall.

Mr. Gould, of McGill University's Redpath
Library, provided vital advice and offered designs of
libraries in New England. There, the concept of
small town libraries was already entrenched and
about to be emulated throughout America by
funding from the Carnegie Trust.

Councillor J.H. Redfern visited libraries in the
Boston area and the Westmount planners embraced
the ideas he brought back. Most bore the typical
features of architect Henry Hobson Richardson:
an arched entrance topped by a gabled roof and
peaked tower. One of five Richardson designs
contained in a report by the Connecticut Public

* Robert Findlay

Library Committee of 1895 and 1896 was originally
proposed for Westmount.

The final design would reflect the Richardson
influence as well as Findlay’s neoclassical back-
ground and the functional input of librarian Gould.

Interesting was a controversy surrounding the
five Richardson designs. Librarians generally
opposed his cozy reading rooms and alcoves,
light chairs and small tables. Elizabeth Hanson, in
Libraries and Culture (Spring 1988), says the dispute
prompted renowned librarian Charles A. Cutter, of
the Forbes Institute in Northampton, Mass., to
declare: 1 think from our experience of architects’
plans that we can safely say the architect is the
natural enemy of the librarian.” History would seem
to repeat itself during the design debate that would
plague Westmount’s Library Renewal Project
decades later.

One of Findlay's first designs for the West-
mount library, showing four wings and a rotunda,
proved to be too grandiose a scheme for the library
committee. Many designs later, the library commit-
tee approved a final set on June 1, 1898, only to
have the tenders come in over budget at $10,200.
The plan featured three reading rooms: one each for
men, “ladies” and children. It had to be revised
leading to elimination of the children’s library
which, it was noted, could be added later.
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Tenders for the amended plan were approved by
the council on July 20, 1898, in the amount of
$10,056. The building would eventually cost
$11,500; books and fittings added another $3,500.
The final design had an area of 3,368 square feet
with capacity for 3,000 books.

Construction of the library began in October
1898 and took eight months.

Among various purchases recorded in Council
minutes were: “carpets, seats, desks, light fixtures,
etc. required for the Library and Reading Room at
an estimated cost of $1,553.50.” Leaded glass
windows were listed at $250 and another $500 was
placed at the disposal of the library committee for
the purpose of “interior embellishment.” These were
authorized June 4, 1899, only 16 days before the
library was to open.

A contract for electric lighting went to the
Lachine Rapids Hydraulic and Land Company for
“three quarters of a cent per 16 c.p. (candle power)
lamp hour less 33 1/5 per cent and the usual
discount of 5 per cent.”

The opening of the new library on June 20,
1899, was a festive occasion of flags, flowers,
caterers and an orchestra, The opening address by
Mayor Walker described the picturesque location

surrounded by trees and flower beds, an atmos-
phere the renewal project in 1995 would try to
recapture through landscaping. The guest speaker,
librarian William Fletcher of Amherst College,
Massachusetts, used the occasion to explain that an
agreement had been reached in the librarian-
architect controversy over the Richardson design.

2 James R. Walker



The Jubilee Gem of 1899

While the new library was entirely built during
the mayoralty of Mr. Walker (1898-1899), his was
one of the few mayoral portraits never painted for
City Hall. When his great grand-daughter, Diana
McMurray, discovered the discrepancy in 1994,
the city commissioned painter John Barwick to
create a portrait of Mr. Walker from photographs
in time for the opening of the refurbished library
in November 1995.

“It seemed an appropriate time,” Mrs. Mc-
Murray said, noting that her own children, as
descendants of Mr. Walker's father-in-law, Henry
Earle, were the sixth generation of the family to live
in Westmount. Mayor Walker, she says, was known
as a “soft-spoken and modest man” who was very
frugal and probably considered it a waste of money
to have his portrait painted.

The Findlay building, as the original library
came to be known, was a compact rectangular
structure of red brick. It had an imposing arched
entrance with a porch under a peaked gabled roof.
To the left was a large tower. Above the doorway and
on either side, were three reliefs in yellow sandstone
executed by sculptor George W. Hill from Findlay

Evolution of the library's footprint by 1990

sketches (Hill also sculpted Westmount's cenotaph
monument in 1920).

Inside, the new library had a central delivery
room with the circulation desk directly across from
the entrance, catalogue section along the left side
and a closed stack room at the rear. Stretching all
along the north side, through heavy Romanesque
arches, was the large reading room, bisected into
the men’s and ladies’ reading rooms by more
arches. A two-sided fireplace made it cozy and
provided “gracious comfort”.

Pendant light fixtures hung from coffered
ceilings above the arches. Stencilled friezes adorned
the walls. There were oak chairs, lighter wooden
chairs with wicker seats, oak tables and double
lamps with coloured glass shades.

The first collection offered current newspapers,
periodicals and 2,000 boaoks catalogued by the
McGill University Library at a cost of 10 cents per
book. The stacks were closed to general access and
users had to request the desired book. The library
was open for general reading on the premises but
borrowing privileges were extended only to West-
mount residents registered as members.

Within three months, the fledgling library
boasted 700 members. In a year, it would have 600
more books. Soon it would be ready for expansion.




Four Additions

1911, 1924, 1936 and 1959

tripped of its intended children’s room, the

library of 1899 was, in a sense, incomplete
before it even opened. And stubborn librarian Mary
Solace Saxe refused to let anyone forget it.

She wrote in one report that it took her 10 years
to persuade the Library Committee to build a
children’s room “not in the basement, nor in the
attic but a wing with a separate entrance, separate
hours and (its) own separate librarian.”

The building of the Children’s Library pavilion
in 1911 marked the first of four significant additions
that took place before the renewal project of the
1990s. It was followed by a south reading room in
1924, new work space and extensive interior work
in 1936 and a three-storey annex in 1959 for stacks
and the children’s department.

THE 1911 CHILDREN'S PAVILION

The original Children’s Library was financed by
a special fundraising campaign. Also designed by
Robert Findlay, it had its own entrance facing
Sherbrooke Street, an open fireplace and a distinct

& Restored 1911 pavilion

residential charm. At the same time, a second storey
was added to the stack room at the rear of the main
library, but there was no connection between the
children’s room and the main building.

“Apparently children were not to be seen as well
as not heard,” says Raymond Ullyatt who chaired
the library renewal project’s steering committee in
the 1990s.

Miss Saxe, who had succeeded original librarian
Beatrice Moore in 1901, considered the children’s
pavilion to be the most important achievement of
her 30-year career. Her retirement came only two
years before the Canadian Committee of Enquiry, in
a national survey, would report Westmount to be “a
pioneer in introducing the children’s room and the
trained children’s librarian.”

THE SOUTH ADDITION OF 1924

Her tenure saw another important addition in
1924: the building of a south section to the main
building, a reference room to commemorate the
library’s 25th anniversary. Designed by Robert
Findlay and his son Frank, it created a balanced
tripartite plan featuring two reading rooms, one
either side of a central lobby. A mezzanine stretched
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North elevation of library showing addition of Children’s
Pavilion of 1911, architect Robert Findlay
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across the east wall of the new room. Changes also
were made in cataloguing and staff rooms at the rear
as well as to the roof line.

Three years later, a flower conservatory called
the Palm Court, or Palm Room, was built and linked
by a narrow passage to the entrance foyer of the
children’s pavilion.

MODERNIZING IN 1936

In 1936 an addition to the work room at the
rear of the library was designed by Philip J. Turner,
McGill professor of architecture. The library’s
interior also underwent a dramatic modernizing.
The dark-coloured walls were covered by several
coats of cream-coloured paint. A revolving door was
placed at the main entrance. Sometime later,
fluorescent lights would be hung from the ceiling
coffers, all but obscuring them.

THE 1959 ANNEX

An entirely new building of contemporary
style was erected to the south of the Findlay
building. Designed by the firm of Durnford, Bolton,
Chadwick and Ellwood in 1958, construction began
and finished the next year forcing complete closure
of the library between June and October of 1959.
The new three-storey brick annex was linked to the

12

F Interior of the

d Children's

Y Pavilion in the
1920s shows
wall stencilling,
colffered ceiling
and fireplace
before the room
was divided into
offices in 1959,

main library but had a separate entrance leading
directly to the children’s department on the entire
top floor. The first and second floors housed stacks.

At the same time, interior changes at Findlay
resulted in demolition of two of the original
columns in the lobby that have now been restored
in the latest project. The ariginal children’s pavilion
was divided into three offices and a corridor.

MORE CHANGES

It was not until 1967, when the firm of Aspler
and Kula Architects was hired to make more interior
changes, that the original double-sided fireplace and
colonnade bisecting the north room were demol-
ished. In 1975, two sandstone plaques from the
dismantled fireplace were placed either side of the
main entrance only to be quickly eaten away by
the elements.

While many of the changes reflected the mood
and necessity of the day, some were to be viewed in
retrospect as destroying irreplaceable interior charm.

By the time Westmount Public Library was
ready to celebrate its 85th anniversary in 1984, it
had a membership of 9,542, a book stock of almost
123,000 and a new microcomputer. It was entering
the electronic age.



1924
(above) South addition in 1924 gives library a more balanced look, interior tripartite plan.

(below) Reading room for reference collection has mezzanine across the bay window on the east wall.
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(above) Arches and walls are now covered over in cream-coloured paint; librarian's office is put under mezzanine in the
south reading room. This photo shows another mezzanine to the left.
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1958
(above) The south face of the Findlay building in 1958 before the annex was erected in 1959.
(below) The library with new 1959 annex as seen from parking lot.




1990s before
restoration:

Above, main lobby
viewed from east
entrance has circulation
desk at left, two Adam
Sheriff Scott paintings in
the arches where a pillar
was removed in 1959
Two companion
paintings are hidden by
the desk area. Large
supporting pole is
prominent in centre
photo. Below, the card
catalogue in the foyer
covers the colonnade

to the north reading
(reference) room
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Fluorescent lights cover
the colfered ceilings of
south and north reading
rooms (top and bottom
photo). Centre photo
shows limited reading
space.
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1980s

(top) Lack of space crams cataloguing room into part of the 1911
children's library. (centre) Little shelf space in the reference room means
much of the reference material has to be kept in the basement. (below)
The audio-visual collection is jammed into a corner of the lobby while
the narrowing of aisles in the 1959 annex prevents wheelchair access.
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Bridging the Years

The need to rebuild

While the library world was racing onto the
information highway, little had been done to
make Westmount’s library even road worthy. By
1982, when the library acquired its first personal
computer, neglect over the past decade had left it
barely able to handle such up-to-date equipment.

“Every time someone plugged in the electric
kettle the PC went out,” recalls Rosemary Lydon,
later to become chief librarian. “It was impossible to
modernize with the facilities we had.”

The building was bursting at the seams. Rain
leaked through the roof into buckets and oozed
through the foundation to soak material stored in
the basement. Every nook and cranny was
crammed. More work space and even washrooms
were needed. Where would one put the new audio
cassettes? The large-print books? And the expanding
French collection? What about space for audio-
visual material, computers or other needs of the
21st century?

Urgent repairs, update and expansion — not to
mention political will in an era of financial con-
straint — proved even more challenging than
building a library from scratch. What had taken two
years to conceive and build in 1899, would take
eight to renew a century later.

The first efforts to expand the library and
renovate existing facilities began at the level of
library workers and the Public Library Committee
(trustees) in the mid 1980s. How and when it
would be undertaken lay in the hands of three
city councils under mayors Brian Gallery (1983-
1987), May Cutler (1987-1991) and Peter Trent
(1991-1995).

When the subject of library expansion was
broached at the council level during the Gallery
years, recalls former councillor Sally Aitken, it was
quickly dismissed in the face of soaring contribu-
tions to the Montreal Urban Community and other
priorities. Mrs. Aitken, who also sat on the Library
Committee from 1983-1991, was privy to discus-
sions by both groups.

Says John Shingler, who also served on both the
city council and library committee: “I think it was
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clear there was a need for refurbishing the library in
terms of acquisitions, numbers of newspapers and
magazines and the way they could be displayed and
read. It was clear our facilities and security needed
upgrading but it seemed evident there were not the
resources and that the city council did not

have the political will.”

With the acquisition of audio and video
cassettes, space limitations became a pressing
concern and a public meeting was held by the
library November 7, 1985, to discuss its changing
role in meeting the increasing demands for elec-
tronic and research materials. To prepare for the
meeting, a group of concerned citizens and repre-
sentatives of the Library Committee toured other
municipal libraries in sister suburbs.

Examination of the library’s evolving role came
on the heels of efforts by the chief librarian to
obtain plans for building a small addition. The
somewhat daring move went nowhere, Mrs. Aitken
says. The preliminary plans, submitted to her by the
city’s architect September 12, 1985, proposed
pushing out the back wall of the library to create
desperately-needed work space. The change would
free-up the original 1911 children’s library that was
divided into offices in 1959.

While Rosemary Lydon’s plan “dissolved
in politics,” Mrs. Aitken says, “we (the library
trustees) were pleased she had taken the initiative.”

When the city’s three-year capital works
budget for 1986-1988 was adopted at the end of
1985, it contained a $300,000 provision earmarked
for “expansion of the library” in 1987. It was short-
lived hope. Extracts from the Library Committee
minutes of October 16, 1986, read: “The Members
of the Committee were of the opinion that an
extension had become necessary and that a pro-
posal for its construction should be made by the
Library Committee to the Council.”

It never came to pass as recorded in the
minutes only a month later: “An extension to the
Library would not be carried out in 1987, but an
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assessment of the current space and the Library’s
requirements, and a feasibility study had been
suggested by the (city) Director General.”

So the door was not closed. The Library
Committee proceeded on the suggested course by
launching the first of two user surveys to assess
library needs and collect the facts to prove the case
for expansion. “The idea was to get statistics for a
skeptical council that felt the library was already
taking up enough of the city’s budget,” Mrs. Aitken
says.

“You needed a vision and you needed a May
Cutler to drive it.”

“I remember May Cutler coming to a Library
Committee meeting in September or October (1987)
quite upset because the library didn’t have a certain
magazine and a specific tour book,” Mr. Shingler
says. “I told her if she wanted improvements then
she should exercise her democratic right and run for
office. She said: “Well, I will™”.

Ironically, the first user survey undertaken in-
house in November not only identified increased
space as the greatest need but also coincided with
the surprise victory of the visionary mayor.

20

nd so the first faltering steps toward eventual
Atxpansion of Westmount Public Library had
already been taken when book publisher May
Cutler was skyrocketed into the mayor's office in
November 1987 to spark a grandiose renewal of the
city’s best-used facility.

At first, she recalls, “I sat in on every meeting of
the Library Committee and I was horrified by what
the library looked like. It was disintegrating. There
was no security in the stacks and the librarians had
to work in cubbyholes.”

But just as the previous council had been
“skeptical” about making even a small addition to
the library, so was her own council (comprising
most of the same councillors) when faced by her
flamboyant vision to create a cultural complex in
the heart of Westmount. For the Cutler dream was
not only to restore and enlarge the library, but it
was also to integrate the library with the green-
houses and with Victoria Hall. The hall would be
completely refurbished to provide theatrical and
musical performances.

Discouraged but undaunted, “1 kept the thing
going,” she says.

She visited other libraries including New York’s
public library as well as the new $40 million library
in Dallas. “I knew how libraries were supposed to
operate.” She toured and videotaped neighbouring
local libraries and brought in a number of speakers
to the Westmount Advisory Committee on Culture
(WACC), one of the citizen committees which
she initated.

While political progress remained slow in the
face of fiscal constraints, the Library Committee
continued on its own previously-charted course to
collect the facts needed to prove the cause for
expansion. It launched the second user survey. A
Sorécom poll of 609 residents in 1988 found two-
thirds used the library and were pleased with its
services and ambiance. Results complemented
findings of the less scientific in-house survey of
the previous year.

About the same time, library staff carried out
an estimate of space required to provide existing



The Vision Takes Sllape

The Cutler Years 1987-1991

services in the future. Needed were 15,000 “extra”
square feet, almost double the floor space, for a
total of 33,000. The completed project would
actually provide 29,600 square feet.

In a written plea to the Library Committee
accompanying these findings, chief librarian Rose-
mary Lydon said, “I strongly recommend that the
services of a library building consultant be retained
to give guidance on the use of available space and
the design of additional space.”

Based on the two user polls, the survey of space
and continued pressures from the mayor, city
council agreed late that fall of 1988 to hire Toronto
library planner Albert Bowron to conduct a feas-
ibility study on the future of Westmount's library
services and facilities.

“The package is the problem,” he stated in
presenting a 72-page report that followed. His
numerous recommendations for updating opera-
tions were presented July 6, 1989, to a joint meet-
ing of the Library Committee and the Westmount
Advisory Committee on Culture. Most interesting,
in retrospect, was his option for expansion which
called for demolishing the 1959 annex and con-
structing a new three-storey wing to wrap around
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the back of the Findlay building. Estimated cost of
new construction was $2 million.

“The goal is to simplify the library,” he
explained. “Additions have tended to complicate
the structure”, confusing and even turning off
library users. He envisioned a historical room with
crystal chandelier and Persian rugs suitable for
displaying the library’s historical collection. It
should be situated in the 1911 children’s library
that since had been sub-divided into offices. He
also suggested an art gallery and meeting rooms.

“Whether or not you agreed with Bowron's
recommendations, the library project was on the
move,” says Sally Aitken. “And with May as mayor,
fortunately, there was no turning back.”

Armed with the Bowron report, Mayor Cutler
called a town meeting on “culture and leisure” for
November 13, 1989. It was exactly half way through
her mandate. Chaired by Library Committee
chairman Michéle Dutrisac-Kilburn, the meeting
heard little opposition to the plan to upgrade the
library. Citizens, at least, seemed on side.

It was about this time that political help came
from unexpected quarters. A council seat opened up
when new business commitments forced finance
commissioner Phillip Aspinall to resign. Astutely,
Mrs. Cutler persuaded entrepreneur and former city
councillor Peter Trent to return and fill the vacancy.

“That was the turning point,” she recalls. She
knew that Mr. Trent supported renewal of the
library. If he would run as mayor in the next
election, she would not. “At least, 1 thought, 1 had
started something that somebody else knew how
to finish.”

And so it was January 16, 1990, that Mr. Trent
joined the councillors with whom he had once
worked under Mayor Gallery.

Another important step in moving the project
along, according to Mrs. Cutler, was the appoint-
ment January 1, of a new library trustee, retired
businessman and veteran library user Raymond
Ullyatt. Ultimately, he would come to chair both the
Library Committee and the Library Project Steering
Committee.
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May Cutler and Peter Trent celebrate his election as mayor.

Losing little time, Mr. Trent convinced Mayor
Cutler to postpone the renovation of Vicroria Hall
and the greenhouse to a later phase. He then began
manoeuvering the project forward. Within two
months he submitted an action plan to council and
proposed the name of internationally-acclaimed
architect Peter Rose. I was so impressed with the
Canadian Centre for Architecture (a Rose design)
that I was delighted with the suggestion,” Mayor
Cutler says.

On July 9, 1990, council approved $40,000 for
a feasibility study by Rose, a Westmount resident.
Submitting the study January 14, 1991, Rose was
commissioned March 4 to produce schematics for
design development at a cost of $201,850. Three
days later a building committee was struck of
Ullyatt, Lydon, Trent and city official Edwin
McCavour.

“All this time we were including (library
planner) Bowron in the design discussions,” Mr.
Trent recalls. But a difference of opinion between
Bowron and Rose was erupting. “Bowron wanted
one large building. Rose wanted two buildings

architecturally linked.” Finally, the library planner
wrote to the chief librarian that, “the scheme
presented by the architect is little improvement on
the present arrangement... it would be better to
keep what you have.”

Rose won out and his schematics were pre-
sented at a public meeting in Victoria Hall on May
29, 1991. They called for demolishing the 1959
annex and building a larger wing linked to the
Findlay structure by a long passageway and new
glazed entrance off Sherbrooke Street. Plans also
suggested elaborate landscaping and a reflecting
pool.

While costs were kept vague during the meet-
ing, they were rumoured to be $6 million to
$7 million, even reaching as much as $10 million.

Rose was quickly commissioned to prepare
detailed designs and engineering studies for an
expenditure of $330,000 adopted over the summer
with little protest.

Westmounter Jonathan Deitcher was initially
appointed to chair a fundraising campaign. In
October, he addressed the Rotary Club of West-
mount saying his efforts were based on cost
estimates of $9 million (excluding landscaping)
of which $3 million would come from private
donations.

While Mayor Cutler fought to cut waste and
spending from the operating budgets of Westmount
as well as the Montreal Urban Community, she also
felt strongly that it was time Westmounters renewed
long-neglected facilities such as the library. “You
have been using it for 90 years,” she said. “Don’t
you think you owe it something?”

Opposition to spending so much was already
under way from the Westmount Finance Action
Committee when the 1991 municipal election
campaign swung into high gear. Financial constraint
was on everyone's election platform. Councillor
Peter Trent, the lone mayoralty candidate, promised
to poll citizens before any decision would be taken
on the extent of the library renewal.

True to her word, the mayor stepped down
entrusting the future of the project to Mr. Trent.
One of her last acts was to endorse candidates
sympathetic to his policies. All were elected.

“1 was content to get at least this much done,”
May Cutler says. “And to leave something gracefully
but profitably.”



Malrzing it Happen

The Trent Couneil 1991-1995

'The fate of the library project lay more pre-
cariously in the hands of the neophyte
council than many people realized.

Only a month alter the mayor and eight
councillors were sworn into office came very bad
news from quantity surveyors Both Belle Robb.
Detailed estimates of the basic plans put costs at
$10.5 million, almost $3 million more than
calculated the year before. Taxes, parking, land-
scaping and furnishings would push the project to
$13 million. On top of this, the project had already
racked up $292,000 in fees to architect Peter Rose
and $128,000 to others.

“My feeling was that the project was totally out
of scale,” says Councillor John Lehnert. “I was
dubious about tearing down the existing annex.”
He was also against the massive new entrance, the
amount of office space for librarians and the area
allocated to children in an aging community. While
the new councillor was the only elected candidate of
the Westmount Finance Action Committee which
had opposed the scheme, he found other colleagues
shared some of his views.

Clearly, without a major revamp or a very slick
exercise in damage control, library renewal was
seriously threatened. Soliciting input from council-
lors John Bridgman and John Lehnert in preparing a
status report, the mayor summoned council mem-
bers to a meeting at his home January 9, 1992, later
to be dubbed the Basement Summit or the Chinese
Dinner Meeting. The session thrashed out the future
of the project. Would council forge ahead with it,
down size or even scrap the whole idea? Change
management or architects? And with what budget,
schedule and cost control?

“We started off around the table in the dining
room eating take-out Chinese food, then we went
down to the basement to continue our discussion,”
the mayor recalls. “The library project was not
something all saw as a priority.”

As Councillor Lehnert says: “We were trying
to work out something we could all live with. I was
interested in the library project and 1 fought very
hard to get it down to what I thought was a
defensible cost.”

Obtaining no consensus at the Basement
Summit and working on concerns expressed,

Mr. Trent prepared a plan to scale down the project
so its design and costs would be acceptable not only
to council but also to taxpayers whom he had
promised to poll. His proposal for New Design

and Cost Parameters was ready for presentation

to council on January 20, 1992.

It proposed to pare down the project to a cost
of $7.5 million, the amount originally discussed in
late 1990. Total floor area would be cut back from
33,000 square feet to 27,500. The proposed multi-
purpose room was quashed along with extra frills
such as the reflecting pool. Repairs and restoration
work for the original Findlay building remained
unchanged and the concept of retaining separate
buildings joined by a link (or spine) was kept. But
the Trent proposal skirted the contentious issue of
outright demolition of the 1959 Annex. Instead it
“allowed™ demolition of the east (front) wall,
maintained the same basic boundaries as the
existing annex while permitting expansion to the
west (into the greenhouse area behind). Though
council would later adopt the position that it made
economic sense to demolish the entire building,
the compromise at this stage was enough for the
councillors to approve the new proposal and
establish the basic footprint.

“This was the watershed,” the mayor recalls.
But only the beginning. “I spent nine months
trying to get them to buy into the project and
make it their own.”

There was little time to lose. A new Library
Project Steering Committee was formed January 29,
1992, headed by Raymond Ullyatt and comprising
Mayor Trent and councillors John Bridgman, John
Lehnert and James Wright. While chief librarian
Rosemary Lydon had been a member of the earlier
building committee before the election, there now
was no representation from the library stalf, a point



that would later become a significant issue. Instead,
the city hired well-known library consultant,
Margaret Beckman, to act as liaison.

Efforts now focussed on integrating the reduced
project into the architectural designs prepared to
date so it could be presented to a city-wide poll of
citizens in the fall.

Over the spring and summer, as final designs
were being completed, the many and varied players
involved in the project became a dimension in itself.
Two distinct camps were emerging and becoming
increasingly entrenched in their respective, and
sometimes polarized, views. The library staff and
independent library consultants (first Bowron and
then Beckman) fought for design and layout prin-
ciples generally held for modern libraries. The
architect and the Library Project Steering Com-
mittee based design decisions on principles of
architectural and heritage preservation that had
been adopted earlier.,

Council members sometimes provided a third
dimension, still questioning both the demolition
of the 1959 annex and the proposed contemporary
glass north entrance which they found over-
powering. Even the architect himself, the mayor
says, complained about “unqualified members”
of the steering committee over-ruling him, about
involvement of the city's Architectural and
Planning Commission and about the difficulties
of working with the different positions taken by
the two city councils.

1959 Annex:
To stay or not to stay?

“There was a terrible problem of doctrinaire
attitudes with some of these experts,” says Coun-
cillor Lehnert. “It made a very difficult and
complex project even more complex.”

While design details continued to be debated
behind closed doors, plans were far enough along to
be submitted to residents for their approval in the
promised poll. A 12-page information booklet
explaining the project’s rationale and cost was sent
to 9.949 addresses on November 12, 1992. The
$7.5 million project, as presented, would include a
new $3 million wing to replace the smaller 1959
annex. The remaining $4.5 million would be spent
on the original Findlay building: $2.2 million to
restore its Victorian splendour and $2.3 million to
repair and save it “from irreversible damage”.

The project would be financed through a loan
by-law of $7.5 million though the city hoped to
offset $1.5 million of this through a fundraising
campaign. The brochure said financing could be
expected to add about $120 per year for 10 years to
the tax bill of the average single-family dwelling,

“Do you support the Library Renewal Project
as described in this Information Package?” residents
were asked. Yes, replied 77.4 percent. With approval
from 1,411 of the 1,822 who returned their ballot,
the project was a “go”, the mayor announced
exuberantly at the city council meeting December
7, 1992,

Comments and suggestions from the poll were
reviewed. Some said: put the project on hold for
improved economic conditions, make only essential
repairs, increase parking and charge non-residents
a user fee.



Sketch of Rose pavilion
to the left of the Findlay,
presented in 1993,
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Despite a last-minute campaign against the
project by the Westmount Finance Action Commit-
tee only 118 citizens registered against the loan by-
law January 20, 1993. Since 500 were required to
force a referendum, the by-law was approved. It
specified $1.04 million for professional fees, $5.28
million for construction and $1.20 million for
contingencies and the cost of issuing the loan.

Just as the last hurdle seemed to have been
cleared, a controversy erupted that would stall the
project for six months.

The design dispute that had been brewing
between librarians and architects/steering commit-
tee came to a head. The city’s own library staff had
already written to chief librarian Lydon on Decem-
ber 2, 1992, voicing concern over a number of
functional points in the layout and in other areas
such as a need for more parking, “The staff are
constantly being asked if this is a plan of which we
approve,” the letter said, “and we find it difficult to
give it our whole-hearted support.” Their concerns
went public and Rosemary Lydon backed her staff:
“All the professional librarians who've seen the plan
can identify with the issues,” she said.

Not all was cast in concrete, declared steering
committee chairman Ullyatt. “There is much work
to be done on the layout. The footprint is essentially
determined... but where all the individual elements
will go is still being worked out.”

And city director general Manley Schultz
explained that some of the points the professional
librarians might deem impractical resulted from
efforts not to destroy any of the building’s heritage
value nor encroach on the park’s green space.

Then on March 1, 1993, in the name of man-
agement restructuring, the position of chief librarian
was abolished by council forcing the departure of
Miss Lydon and generating an outcry from citizens
and professional librarians alike. The issue of a new
management structure became entangled with the
design complaints. To try and resolve some of the
concemns, the city invited some 50 professional
librarians living in Westmount to a “focus group”
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meeting March 24. It ended with Mayor Trent
promising to put design work on hold until after a
new library director was hired.

During this interim period, city projects man-
ager Edwin McCavour supervised library operations,
helped prepare for automation and gathered input
from library workers on interior layout.

When Caroline Thibodeau took over the new
position of director of library and culture on August
23, 1993, some of the changes called [or by the
librarians’ focus group were put into force by the
mayor. The project was back on track. Paramount
was the librarians’ concern that the library director
have greater decision-making input in the project.
As a result, the new librarian was added to the
steering committee and a Trent and Thibodeau
Design Team was set up to expedite the numerous
decisions required: the mayor handling architectural
design; the librarian, functional layout.

By December 22, 1993, the design layout was
complete and other key decisions were in place.
Though not immediately announced, retired Alcan
chairman and chief executive officer David Culver
had agreed to chair the $1.5 million campaign
assisted by the professional fundraising firm of
Navion. Gespro SST Inc. was hired as project
manager at a cost of $127,400. A countdown
schedule was being finalized for the move of the
library to temporary quarters and for the approach-
ing period of demolition and construction.

“On time and on budget” became a buzzword.
“That was the condition under which David Culver
agreed to chair the fundraising campaign,” the
mayor says. “l assured him I would bring the
project in on time and on budget if he would bring
in the money.”

There were some key points, the mayor says.
“Construction costs were going down, so it was
important to move quickly. And I insisted on having
a project manager. The old (Findlay) building was
fraught with the possibility of extra costs from the




contractor. “It was also essential to bring together
disparate groups: citizens, librarians, architects and
the WMA (Westmount Municipal Association).”

Contractor Sam Aberman was one of several
experts pulled into the project when particular
expertise was required. He joined the steering
committee for the period when important contracts
were being negotiated “so we wouldn’t overpay,”
Mayor Trent says. Later, library consultant Aaron
Cohen, of New York, would be hired for advice on
functional layout and shelving while architect Julia
Gersovitz would be brought into the restoration
phase for urgent assistance with decor and
interior design.

At this time, architect Michel Languedoc was
hired to form a consortium with original architect
Peter Rose. His firm of Tétreault, Parent, Languedoc
et Associés had a reputation for completing projects
on budget and on schedule. “We couldn’t have
done it without TPL,” says Councillor Bridgman.
“This was a big, big project and the last thing we
wanted was for it not to get done.”

At the city council meeting of November 1,
1993, a contract was approved retaining the profes-
sional services ol Rose and TPL for $440,000. The
contract featured a cap on fees including re-design
work as well as liaison between the consortium and
the city’s Architectural and Planning Commission.

With the closing of the year, major components
of the project were in place. The lease for temporary
quarters of the adult collection was concluded and
plans to relocate the children's department to
Victoria Hall were underway. The big move lay

ahead.

COUNTDOWN TO CONSTRUCTION

“It's a very tight schedule, with only 13 months
for construction and renovation,” said library
director Caroline Thibodeau during an interview in
March 1994. Layout had just been finalized the
week before and there was an atmosphere of
apprehension in the library. It was only one month
until moving day for the adult and reference
collections. She spoke calmly but it was clear that
no one could imagine exactly how the thousands of
books could possibly be packed, relocated, shelved
and ready for business again a week later.

As she spoke, modifications were under way at
the new quarters, 4221-4225 St. Catherine Street at
the corner of Olivier Avenue. Public works crews
used 32 gallons of recycled paint. Previously
housing the Westmount Post Office, it was one of
few vacant sites that could support the weight of the
books. The area, some 9,765 square [eet at ground
level, was leased by the city from May 1, 1994, to
September 30, 1995, with right to occupy February
1, and an option to extend (which ultimately was
used). The rent of $13.95 per square foot, a total
of $192,980, would be paid from the city's operat-
ing budget.

Soon a long banner appeared along Sherbrooke
Street in front of the library. The slogan said it all:
On bouge! We're on the move! As soon as the library
closed April 18 for book-packing time, the large
moving trucks from Baillargeon, Breton & Associés
became a familiar sight in Library Drive throughout
the next few days. It took 80 truck loads to trans-
port an estimated 3,500 cartons of books loaded
and unloaded by a crew of 25.

“We did a lot of laughing,” the library director
recalls. “But it was more rueful than hysterical.”



32 Peter Rose, left, and Michel Languedoc.

The move itself went smoothly and the new
premises were more popular than expected. Users
found the new bright quarters pleasant and cheery.
Shelving was arranged in orderly fashion making it
user-friendly for even the occasional browser.

It was Councillor Bridgman who ceremoniously
signed out the first book when the library re-opened
in the new quarters Monday, April 25. A two-
volume work, The Outlines of Cosmic Philosophy by
John Fiske, it had been the first book entered in the
collection of the Westmount Public Library 95 years
earlier. “Storrs McCall, my old philosophy professor,
would be very pleased,” Mr. Bridgman said. But he
never read it, he admits, “It was a terrible book!”
The historic tome had not been checked out since
1970.

Developments took place thick and fast in the
next few months. A scale model of the library
project was unveiled May 2 in the empty north
reading room of the library, known to most of the
invited guests as the reference room. “Isn’t it
wonderful,” exclaimed former mayor May Cutler as
architects Rose and Languedoc slowly turned the
model to reveal the new complex. Consisting of the
original Findlay building, the separate 1911 child-
ren’s pavilion and the new Rose building to the
south, all were linked by a long spine or passageway
with its controversial new entrance, now stepped
down and modified.
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The library’s new logo also was displayed
replacing the original line drawing of a library
building. “It’s intended to incorporate the old and
new,” explained the designer, Westmount graphic
artist Susan Scott. A stylized apple branch super-
imposed on an open book represents the library’s
location in the park; its flow is styled after the
decorative designs of William Morris, the British
Romantic artist and poet, and the chief influence







